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SPAY/
NEUTER

APPLICATION
ENCLOSED!

STOP’S Spay/Neuter
Program a Big Success!

STOP has sent out 375 spay/neuter vouchers since we received our
first grant in 2002.  In just 7 months, we have sent about $9,000
worth of vouchers to Valley pet owners.

Between October 14, 2002 and May 10, 2003,
Mat-Su Valley pet owners requested 353 of the
357 vouchers for spaying/neutering assistance
that we have sent out.  The Mat-Su Borough is
our first target area, and we assumed it would
take up to 2 years to send out 500 vouchers.
Instead, we are already nearly there.  Now we
are expanding our program statewide, and we
have increased our goal to 3,500 pets from

2002 to 2005.
   STOP paid the 50% of the
cost of spaying and neutering
at the SPCA Mobile Spay
Clinic, which is located at the
corner of Trunk Road and the
Palmer-Wasilla Highway.   In
addition, several veterinarians
have joined our program so
far, including Palmer Vet
Clinic, Seward Animal Clinic,
and Mt. McKinley Animal
Hospital in Fairbanks.
   A spay-neuter application is
enclosed; please send in
yours today.  No Alaskan is
denied a voucher.  Vouchers
must be used at the SPCA
and participating veterinar-
ians.  Call STOP today at 746-
SPAY for your voucher!

OUR MISSION

STOP the Overpopulation of
Pets is an Alaska-based

nonprofit corporation dedicated
to:

1.  Paying for spaying and
neutering of pets to reduce the
number of pets killed at animal

control centers
2.  Educating the public on pet
overpopulation and pet care

topics

We hope you enjoy our newslet-
ter.  Please join us in our goal to
end the killing dogs and cats in
Alaska just because there aren’t

enough homes.

 

In just 7 months,
we have sent
over $8,600

worth of spay/
neuter vouchers

to Valley pet
owners.
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The Top Ten Reasons for Pet Re-
linquishment to Shelters in the
United States

DOGS
1 Moving
2 Landlord issues
3 Cost of pet maintenance
4 No time for pet
5 Inadequate facilities
6 Too many pets in home
7 Pet illness (es)
8 Personal problems
9 Biting
10 No homes for littermates

CATS
1 Too many in house
2 Allergies
3 Moving
4 Cost of pet maintenance
5 Landlord issues
6 No homes for littermates
7 House soiling
8 Personal problems
9 Inadequate facilities
10 Doesn’t get along with other pets

Source: National Council on Pet Population
Study and Policy

SPCA Mobile Spay Clinic Number

Call 1-888-409-SPAY to make an appoint-
ment.  Costs are $65 female dog, $55 male
dog and female cat, $30 male cat.

Mat-Su Animal
Control
Statistics

Ü 1997—Of the 2,963 animals brought
in, 74 percent, or 2,211 pets, were
killed (euthanized).  Thirteen percent
were adopted, and 12 percent were
claimed.

Ü 1998—2,650 animals were brought
in, 1,980 were euthanized (74 per-
cent) and 13 percent were adopted.

Ü 1999—Of the 3,134 pets brought in
to animal control, 2,256, or 71
percent, were euthanized,
while 15 percent were adopted
and 12 percent were claimed.
Ü 2000—Of the 3,273
animals brought in, 1,902 (58
percent) were euthanized, 750
(22 percent) were adopted,
and 495 (15 percent) were

claimed.  An additional 126 pets (3
percent) were rescued by volunteers
searching for homes for them.

Ü 2001—Of the 3,136 animals brought
in, 1,197 were euthanized, 1,060
were adopted, 459 were claimed, and
656 were rescued.

Ü 2002—Of the 3,169 animals brought
in, 1,196 were euthanized, 961 were
adopted, 472 were rescued, and 465
were claimed.

WAR DOG MEMORIAL

Leo Kaye, a longtime Wasilla resident and World War
II Navy veteran, has been working hard to establish a
war dog memorial at Bicentennial Park near Wasilla.
The purpose is to commemmorate the forgotten
heroics of canines used by the military since World
War II.  Inspired by the story of the heroics of over
4,000 German shepherds during the Vietnam War,
Kaye and the Alaska Veterans Advisory Council
retained a sculptor, developed a design, and are
raising funds.  The Mat-Su Borough donated $5,000
for the project.  For information on the project, contact
Leo Kaye at 376-8810.



“Thank You!” from STOP the Overpopulation of Pets, Inc.

2002-2003 Members:
¤ Eileen Metcalf
¤ Gloria Stone
¤ Marjorie Carter
¤ Lori Jo Oswald
¤ Gregory Drummond
¤ Susan Harrington
¤ Claire Buza
¤ Jon and Janet Wolf
¤ James Swing

For Public Service Announce-
ments:
¤ GCI Cable (for the Public
Service Announcement airing)
¤ KMBQ, 99.7
¤ The Frontiersman
¤ The Anchorage Daily News

Donations in Memory of:
¤ In Memory of Donnalee Oswald,
from Ray West & Ellie Johnson

Donations:
¤ Mat-Su Valley Federal Credit
Union
¤ Gloria Stone
¤ Elizabeth Luster Family Foun-
dation
¤ DJ&T Foundation
¤ PETsMART Charities
¤ Internet Alaska
¤ Matanuska Telephone Associa-
tion (for initial 3 months service)
¤ Ted Parsons
¤ Linda Herr
¤ Bonnie Baize
¤ Ethel Christensen
¤ John & Kathy Milward
¤ Michael Ice
¤ Susan Lane
¤ Evelyn Groomer
¤ Edith J. Goode Residuary Trust
¤ James Swing
¤ Jon and Janet Wolf

For Services:
¤ Fosselman & Weiland CPAs,
Inc.
¤ Wordsworth Writing, Editing,
and Researching Services
¤ United Way Anchorage for
donating office furniture

Volunteers:
¤ Lori Jo Oswald
¤ Claire Buza
¤ Susan Harrington
¤ Gregory
Drummond
¤ Bonnie Baize
¤ Samantha
Russell
¤ Fran Russell
¤ Debby Foster
¤ Rose Alban

For Allowing STOP to Put Spay/
Neuter Applications Out:
¤ Animal Food Warehouse
¤ Mead’s Coffee House
¤ Valley Feed and Seed
¤ Budget Feed & Farm
¤ Mat-Su Animal Care and
Regulation Authority (animal
control) (which is also putting them
in all adoptee packages)
¤ Palmer and Sutton Libraries
¤ Matanuska-Susitna College
¤ Wasilla Medical Clinic
¤ Dimond Medical Clinic
¤ Johnson’s Tire Service (Wasilla)

and many more!

Listed below are our 2001-2003 donors, members, and volunteers (through May 12, 2003).  Also listed are the
businesses that let us put out our spay-neuter applications.  Thank you to everyone for helping STOP save lives
by preventing births.

WHAT YOU CAN DO TO HELP STOP

1.  Join.  Become a member ($25/year).  Send to STOP, PO Box 4083, Palmer, AK 99645-4083.
2.  Volunteer.  Copy and place our spay-neuter applications everywhere.  Check with businesses
to see if they will put them on their counters.  You can download an application from
www.alaska.net/~petnews or email us for one at petnews@alaska.net.
3.  Tell your neighbors and friends about our program.  Encourage them to spay and neuter their
pets, which will save lives by preventing births.
4.  Everytime you are at a store, a bank, a doctor’s office, a church, a school, or any other busi-
ness, ask if STOP can put our newsletters, brochures, or applications
there.  Let us know where you have obtained permission and from
whom, and we will bring our publications by, or copy our application and
distribute it there yourself.
5.  Send a tax-deductible donation.
7.  Donate in-kind hours or services.
8.  Donate office supplies and equipment, or send us a gift certificate to
a printshop, office supply store, or general store to purchase what we
need.  We appreciate all your help, support, and encouragement!



 WHY SPWHY SPWHY SPWHY SPWHY SPAAAAAYYYYY?????
These are photos of pets who were killed at an Alaska

animal control center.
Why Spay?  As these
heartbreaking photos
of doomed dogs at
animal control show,
there are many good
reasons.  Make it your
priority this month to
save lives—tell your
friends to spay and
neuter their pets and
to adopt from animal
shelters if they are
looking for a pet.

Low-Cost Spay/Neuter Programs:
STOP the Overpopulation of Pets 746-SPAY
(7729) (50% off spay/neuter voucher)
Alaska SPCA 562-2999; 1-888-409-SPAY
(7729)
Friends of Pets ($20 off voucher): 562-2535

Adoption Numbers:
Mat-Su Animal Control 746-5500
Anchorage Animal Control  343-8122
Friends of Pets 561-3677
Alaska SPCA 344-3622
Alaska Humane Society 344-8808

Do you need financial help
paying for spaying and
neutering your pet(s)?  Send
this voucher to STOP the
Overpopulation of Pets, PO
Box 4083, Palmer, AK 99645,
or call us at 746-SPAY, and we
will arrange to pay.

Name:___________________
Address:_________________
________________________
Home Phone:_____________
Work Phone:_____________
List name, sex, and whether a
cat or dog for each voucher
you would like:___________
________________________
________________________
________________________
________________________
________________________
All donations are tax-deductible.

A Caring Heart: Volunteering at Animal Control
by Samantha Russell

If you love animals, particularly cats and dogs, you can express that love by volunteering at
your local animal control.  In February 2003, I became an active volunteer at the Mat-Su
Borough Animal Control.  All it took was a few forms to fill out and a drive over to the Wasilla

Fire Department to get my name tag, it was quite easy to start helping.  I expressed my love for
animals by walking the dogs, cleaning cages, and spend-
ing time with the cats. The Mat-Su Borough asks volun-
teers to work 2 hours a week.  I go every week, 6-8 hours.
Many of us don’t have a lot of time but have the heart.
Spending a little bit of time—once a week or even once a
month—could change the animal that you spend the time
with.
     You might not be able to adopt all the animals there,
though you wish you could, but you can find homes for
them.  Not every animal can be saved; we try to eliminate
the rate of euthanasia.  These gentle, loving and wonder-
ful animals don’t deserve to be there, but with the help of
volunteers you can make their stay comfortable and more
enjoyable. V olunteering expresses love and caring in a
special way.
     Show you love, show you care ... volunteer.

Samantha Russell,  who just completed her freshman year in high school, is a
STOP volunteer.  Shown at right with Sam is “Keeper,” a German shepherd
female mix.  Sam says, “She came into the animal shelter as a rescue who had
been beaten and starved for quite a while. She is a gift from heaven who is
house trained, comes when I call her and sleeps right next to my bed.”



1. Basis of Presentation
These condensed financial statements have been prepared from the unaudited financial statements of
STOP the Overpopulation of Pet, Inc. (STOP).  The full financial statements are available upon request.
STOP follows the cash basis for the recognition of income and expenses.
Year to Date (YTD) figures for 2003 are through May 11, 2003.

F I N A N C I A L   I N F O R M A T I O N 

Condensed Balance Sheets 

STOP the Overpopulation of Pets, Inc. 

FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2002 AND MAY 11, 2003 

 2002 YTD 2003

Assets   
Cash $4,105 $8,431

Property and equipment, net 0 0

Total assets $4,105 $8,431

 
Liabilities   
Accounts payable 0 0

Other 0 0

Total liabilities 0 0

 

Total liabilities and assets $4,105 $8,431

 
Condensed Statements of Income, Expenses, and Changes in Net Assets 
STOP the Overpopulation of Pets, Inc. 
FOR THE YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2002 AND MAY 11, 2003 

 2002 YTD 2003

Income: 
Contributions and Grants  $5,966 $7,870

 

Program expenses: 

Spay and Neuter Fees 470 2,850

Salaries and payroll taxes 0 0

Other Program Services  989 883

  1,459 3,733

     

General and Management expenses 467 238

Fundraising Expenses 209 238

  676 476

   
 

Net assets, beginning of year 275 4,105

Net assets, end of year $4,105 $8,431

 

2002-May 2003 Budget Sheet



 

Sterilization Drug May Be Available
for Feral Cats

In May 2003, STOP received a call from a Valley
resident who had started feedinga stray cat and before

long had 35 cats--most of them wild, or feral--around his
house.  He didn’t want to have them killed.  Animal
control wouldn’t catch them anyway, he said.  But
Palmer Vet Clinic offered its live trap,
and STOP agreed to pay some of the
cost of spaying and neutering all of the
cats.
     The U.S. has 60 million pet cats, but
another 60-100 million are feral.
Britain has some 7 million pet cats and
1 million ferals.  “Feral populations are
swollen by breeding and the dumping of
unwanted pets; 5 million cats and dogs
are 'dumped' annually according to the
U.S. Department of Agriculture while
American surveys suggest that between 36% and 60% of unneutered pet cats go feral
within 3 years," says Sarah Hartwell of the Feline Advisory Bureau.
     Traditionally, feral cats have been killed.  But in the last few years, some humane
individuals and organizations have trapped, neutered, and released instead.

Vaccinations Possible in 2 Years
The news of late suggests there may be another solution in a couple years—a new
sterilization drug, administered by vaccination, or, perhaps, by pill or as a food

additive.  “The latter, depending on cost, would
be a boon to managers of feral cat colonies who
struggle daily to trap wily ferals. Many feral
colony managers include vaccinations in their
trips to the vet, but spay/neuter procedures are
the ‘biggie,’ cost-wise, besides requiring
invasive surgery in a controlled environment,”
writes Franny Syufy in About.com. Unfortu-
nately, the “couple
years” means 5
million more

kittens will be born in the U.S. during that time.

Not a Substitute for Surgical Spaying in Owned Cats
 “None of these immunocontraceptive vaccines are
expected to be a substitute for surgical spaying of owned
female cats. Why? Because they do not stop ovulation,
nor the attendant frustrated behavior of female cats in
heat. Furthermore, surgical spaying helps prevents
ovarian cancer and mammary tumors,” says Syufy.

The U.S. has 60
million pet cats, but

another 60-100
million are feral.



Don’t let any more pets die just because there aren’t enough homes for
them.  Spay and neuter your dogs and cats today. Do you know someone who
needs financial help to spay?  Give them this application. No one is
turned down.

Save lives by spaying and neutering your pets today!  All donations are tax deductible. 

If you are interested in joining stop, please use the form below.  You are not required to join to 
receive spay/neuter assistance.   

MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION TO STOP 
If you can, please help us continue our spay-neuter program by donating to STOP.  Type of 
membership (annual fees): 

_____ $15 Student or Senior Citizen_____$25 Regular 
_____$35 Family____ For larger donations, list amount of donation here:_____________ 
All donations are tax deductible.  Membership is not required to receive a spay/neuter 
voucher.  Membership is for 1 year and includes a subscription to the Alaska Pet News 

SPAY-NEUTER ASSISTANCE 
APPLICATION 

STOP the Overpopulation of Pets, Inc. 
P.O. Box 4083, Palmer, AK 99645-4083 
(907) 746-SPAY (7729); fax (907) 745-5677 
E-mail: petnews@alaska.net 

 
Fill out one form for each pet and mail to STOP at P.O. Box 4083,  
Palmer, AK 99645-4083 or fax to us at (907) 745-5677.  Fill out what is applicable;  
don’t worry if you cannot fill in all blanks.  Please enclose a self-addressed stamped envelope with 
your application if at all possible. 
 
Pet Owner Name: _______________________________________________________________ 

Pet Owner Address: _____________________________________________________________ 

Pet Owner Phone Number: Home________________ Work (or Cell) ______________________ 

Animal Name:__________________________Cat_____ Dog_____ Breed: _________________ 

Color:_________________________ Sex (circle): M /  F Weight:_______Pregnant (circle): Y/N  

Note: You will be responsible for paying for your pet’s rabies shot at the time or before the spaying/ neutering 
surgery if not current.)  For our records, where did you pick up our application? ____________________  
IF YOU DO NOT NEED FUNDING ASSISTANCE, CALL YOUR VETERINARIAN OR THE SPCA (1-888-409-7726) TO 
MAKE AN APPOINTMENT.  OTHERWISE, PLEASE WAIT UNTIL YOU RECEIVE THE STOP VOUCHER BEFORE 
MAKING AN APPOINTMENT. 
 
 
 
 
 

 


